S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 8th April 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr D Steward-Brown, 

Mr J Smallwood, Rev D Tate, Mr A Evans, Mr B Clapham, Mrs M Albinson,       Mr R Williamson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and County Councillor J Law
APOLOGIES: Mr D Gerrard, Mrs D Gotts, Mr M Narborough, Borough Councillors - Mr N Daubney and Mrs E Nockolds
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 11th March 2014,proposed as a correct record by Mr Evans, seconded by Mr Jordan, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: –  None
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
Borough Councillor Nockolds – No report
Borough Councillor Daubney  - No report.
County Councillor Law: Reported that on Monday 7th April 2014, Norfolk County Council Cabinet voted to terminate its waste contract with Cory Wheelabrator on the grounds of failure to secure satisfactory planning permission.  The decision by the County Councils cabinet followed and Extraordinary meeting of the Full Council, with members voting 48 to 30 (1abstension), to recommend that Cabinet should terminate the contract for the construction of an energy from waste plant close to King’s Lynn. Councillor Law was asked if there would be an inquiry as to who allowed this go this far, Councillor Law thought there should be. Mrs Banks thought the situation was ironic as it has been reported that Lincolnshire County Council wants to buy waste from Norfolk as they cannot meet the needs for their own incinerators.
A solution is still required to find alternatives to the disposal of our waste. Mr Price asked if someone is looking into the alternative MBT’s (non toxic), Councillor Law said this was being looked into. It was also stressed that although the recycling rate has increased dramatically, more needs to be done to bring this percentage rate higher still. Councillor Law said there is a Planning Application at the moment to double the size of the Norwich facility.
-164-
Councillor Law stated that obviously the compensation bill is a big issue; there is a cap on the penalty of £30 million. Work now needs to be done to ascertain what the costs are and what Cory Wheelabrator are owed. Mrs Banks was concerned that with all the compensation to find, services in West Norfolk may be cut to compensate for the penalty costs.

Mr Jordan thanked Councillor Law for voting the way he did and supporting the constituents who were against the proposals for the incinerator. Councillor Law was also asked to update the Parish Council if any inquiry takes place.
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Although Mr Narborough was absent from the meeting Mrs Cornwell said she had contacted a local carpenter to obtain a quotation for the repairs to the Fire Exit door at the rear of the Village Hall. The quotation from Mr Gary Daw was to replace the sill, surrounds and door  at a price of £440 + VAT with an additional £80 + VAT for a new panic bolt. Members asked if this was a competitive quote and asked for another one or two if possible to be obtained. As the matter is quite urgent due to security issues, once the quotes have been obtained authority was given to Mr Price, Mr Narborough and Mrs Cornwell to choose a contractor. This was proposed by Rev Tate, seconded by Mr Clapham with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Solar Panels: Mr Gerrard had asked if an information sheet could be produced to state what Solar Panels we have, how much they cost, expected returns, date installed/installer etc. Members were concerned that this could be construed as advertising and that interested parties could have panels installed that do not meet the expected returns advertised by the Parish Council. Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council do not produce such a sheet and engage in advertising, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
Finance – Mr Jordan explained that everyone had received a copy of the minutes from the last meeting on 2nd April 2014, and a copy of the Summary Sheet. During the meeting Rev Tate had said that the grant received for the printing of the Neighbourhood Plan had been placed under the wrong heading as expenditure not as income. This had been changed and now appears under the Miscellaneous Income heading. The VAT refund has been taken out and all figures are net of VAT. The sheet total for the cost of services is £103,892 against total Income of £102,319, leaving an overspend of £1573. As the Allotments is self-funding, any money left at the end of the year is transferred back into the Allotments fund, this year there is only a small amount of £75. To cover the overspend and the transfer to the Allotments £1647 is needed to be 
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taken from the General Fund. Within the figures for expenditure the Parish Council has managed to pay the total costs of all the Village Hall repair work. With everyone happy with Mr Jordan’s explanation of the finances, Mr Price proposed they are a correct record of the End of Year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood and unanimously agreed. 
Mr Jordan explained that under the Accounts and Audit Regulations the Parish Council is required to nominate their Internal Auditor. Although this was agreed earlier in the year Mr Jordan explained that Mr Van Niewkerk is happy to carry out an Internal Audit of the Parish Council accounts and the Parish Council is happy with his thorough examination. Mr Jordan proposed that Mr Van Niewkerk should be appointed again this year as the Parish Council Internal Auditor; this was seconded by Rev Tate and unanimously agreed.

Planning – Post Office Relocation: 

Mr Evans explained that the minutes had been circulated and the proposed Post Office relocation had been discussed at both meetings. It was stated that the recommendations from the Planning Committee is that the Parish Council object to the proposed relocation at the Grange Store, Dawnay Avenue. Since then Mr Price has produced a draft letter which was circulated to all members of the Parish Council, to North Wootton Parish Council and Castle Rising Parish Council. North Wootton have given their consent to the letter and would like to be included, we are currently awaiting approval from Castle Rising. 
Mr Smallwood pointed out that the Post Office Ltd were geographically and mathematically at fault with some of their facts. Mr Price explained that the consultation period had been extended to 1st May 2014 to accommodate this. Mr Price said it was imperative to get as many residents to object to the consulation as possible to be able to overturn the decision for the relocation to Dawnay Avenue. After the 1st May 2014 Post Office Ltd will make a decision and if the proposed move does not go ahead the Parish Council can support an alternative location (the best option as present being Talking Heads – St Augustines Way). Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should join with North Wootton and Castle Rising and send the objections to Post Office Ltd regarding the relocation of the Post Office to the Grange Stores, Dawnay Avenue. A separate letter should also be sent from South Wootton Parish Council and Mr Price will contact the Lynn News and Your Local Paper to bring them up to date and help advertise our campaign, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.
One Planning Correspondence: All members had received a copy of the submission from One Planning and layout of the proposed site. Mr Price explained that the possible land left in perpetuity to the Parish Council could help with the Car Parking issues at Wootton Park. Following on from a previous Planning meeting, Mr Philpot from One Planning had been given a list of questions; these have since been answered and will be discussed again on 12th 
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May 2014, when Mr Philpot has agreed to come to a Planning meeting. Mr Smallwood after looking at the proposals thought that it was inevitable that at some time this area would be developed and thought it sensible to have controlled development in keeping with the area. It was asked if this area had been included in the Neighbourhood Plan. Mr Price replied it was not. It was agreed to discuss this matter further once Mr Philpot had been and discussed the proposals with the Planning Committee.
Speed Limit signage – Grimston Road – Mr Jordan asked what the problems were along Grimston Road. It was explained that certain members of the Planning Committee were not happy with the size of the signage that had been placed to advertise the reduction in the speed limit and thought that vehicles were still speeding along this stretch of road. Mrs Cornwell confirmed what had been written in the minutes of the Planning Committee that the Highways Engineer has no road safety issues and that the signage is adequate. Mrs Cornwell explained that there is a grey box and induction loop by the Allotments entrance which monitors the length, frequency of traffic etc and that a report has been requested for the Planning Committee to scrutinize. An allotment tenant said that being at the allotments a lot of the time, there did not seem to be a speeding issue. Mrs Cornwell was asked to contact the Police and ask what proportion of traffic is speeding along Grimston Road and see if they have a report available.
Policy –. Nothing to report
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – No report. 

Junior School – Mr Smallwood reported that there have been concerns over last year’s SATs results and the school is monitoring the situation. At the last school meeting it was considered that this year 6 group are on track and should progress the 2 grades that are required. An OFSTED Inspection is due, and it is expected that they will look at Pupil Premium children (children on free school meals) to make sure they are making the expected progress. Mr Price explained that there is a lot of pressure being placed on Governors, as although the school may get a good report, if the governors are not doing their job properly the school will be downgraded.
Mr Price informed members that 2 members of staff have left the school, Mrs Davies (ICT manager) and Mrs Amps (Finance Officer). Mrs Waite will also be leaving at the end of the summer term due to retirement. 
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Wootton Park – There had been two meetings, at the AGM Mr Narbrough announced that he has decided to step down as Chairman. At the end of the year Rob Sweeney the Treasurer will also stand down. At the last AGM the Election of Officers was deferred until the next meeting. Mr Price asked if anyone was interested in the positions to come forward. 

Mrs Cornwell said that in the past the Wootton Park Committee had discussed the possibility of sharing the cost of new goalpost inserts with both Parish Councils and the Football Club. As the Football Club does not seem able to obtain the rolling goalposts or grant to purchase them, North Wootton Parish Council and the Woottons Football Club have agreed to split the cost three ways. Mrs Cornwell asked if South Wootton Parish Council would agree to this proposal. Mrs Albinson proposed that South Wootton Parish Council pay one third share towards the cost of the goalpost inserts, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed. 
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Albinson explained that everyone had received a copy of the minutes and most things had already been done. The hanging baskets will be done Thursday this week and left at the Borough Council Nursery until they can be placed outside. Mrs Albinson asked if anyone had any Tombola prizes to please pass them onto Mrs Gotts. At the last meeting the relocation of the Post Office was mentioned and all members had already sent in their response. Finally Mrs Albinson mentioned that she and Mrs Gotts had scattered poppy seeds around the village in the hope they will grow.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
Mrs Cornwell advised that Gemma Walker from the Norfolk Wildlife Trust had contacted her to ask if it would be possible to attend a Parish Council Meeting or the Parish Assembly. Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Mr Price and agreed that a short presentation at the Parish Assembly would be a good idea.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had received an email from Mrs Barbara Worlledge, Mike her husband died last September and she wondered if it would be possible to place a Memorial Bench at the Grimston Road Allotments in his memory. After discussion Mr Price proposed that a Memorial Bench could be installed at the Grimston Road Allotments, in the far left hand corner (by ASDA). The bench will be purchased by Mrs Worlledge with ground fixings, SWPC will install. This was seconded by Mr Jordan and unanimously agreed.
-168-

NCC


Battle to keep Norfolk Roads in fit state




New Mobile Library Timetable for South Wootton

Norfolk Const’b
Savings, shared services partnership

Police & Crime Panel back Wymondham control room proposals

NALC


Weekly update




Training sessions

NCC
Trading Standards SCAM – BT engineers asking for key codes

Barbara Worlledge
Request for Memorial Bench at the Allotments

9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list, agreed

Bank balances as at 31.3.2014
Community Account
      

 16,539.79
Stepsaver a/c
                 
          0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                         160,000.00
Total                                                                           £176,539.79
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th May 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
13th May 2014                                                                                          Chairman
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